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Minutes of the Local Government

York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm Monday 20th June 2022, virtual
1. Attendance: Cllr Richard Foster (Chair) Craven DC; Cllr Mark Crane, Selby DC; Cllr Mike Chambers, Harrogate BC; Cllr Denise Craghill, City of York Council; Cllr Caroline Goodrick, Ryedale DC; Cllr Richard Good, YDNPA; Cllr David Webster, Hambleton DC; Cllr Derek Bastiman, NYCC; Cllr Simon Myers, NYCC (guest); Paul Fellows, NYMNPA; Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC; Justin Ives, Hambleton DC; Mike Rudd, NYCC; Madeleine Bell, Harrogate BC; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Liz Small, NYCC; Kim Robertshaw, Ryedale DC; Nicola Sworowski, East Riding of Yorkshire Council; Gail Teasdale, Broadacres; Julia Histon, York HA; Tamsin Hart-Jones, Homes England; Sharon Graham, YNYER Strategic Housing Partnership. 
Apologies for Absence: Matthew Good, Pegasus Planning/HBF; Carl Doolan, Hambleton DC; Andrew Leeming, Y&NY LEP; Phillip Spurr, Ryedale DC; Justin Ives, Hambleton DC; Dennis Southall, City of York Council; James Farrar, YNY LEP.  
2. Item 2 - Minutes of meeting held on 20th December 2021
Agreed as a true and accurate record of the meeting. 
3. Item 3 – Local Government Reorganisation: Housing Workstream update    
Justin advised that work on the sub-streams in progressing well. There are 5 sub-streams within the Housing workstream: 
· Private sector housing

· Council housing

· Housing options and homelessness

· Housing Strategy 

· Supported housing

The Housing Strategy sub-stream is building on the Housing Strategy Review approved by Board in December 2021, to develop a new Housing Strategy for the new unitary council. 

From 1st April 2023 North Yorkshire Home Choice will operate across the County (currently Harrogate operates its own allocations policy). In readiness for LGR, and due to City of York exiting NYHC, Hambleton DC is now hosting Home Choice. 

Action:  All to note.  
4. Item 4 – Rural Housing Enabler Programme Update   
As per the RHE reports circulated with the agenda, Sharon updated that: 

· There were 309 affordable rural homes delivered within the RHE area of operation during 2021/22. 
· The forecast programme for 2022/23 is for 167 homes; whilst this is a significant reduction on recent years (405 homes in 2018/19), it is still significantly higher than historical outputs (71 homes in 2012/13)
. 
· There are many reasons for the lower forecast in 2022/23, not least challenging market conditions post-Brexit and Covid, global uncertainties linked to the war in Ukraine and the ‘cost of living’ crisis; changing Local Plan contexts will also be impacting on supply (as allocated sites are built out, and as Local Plan reviews take place across several authorities). 
· Section106 affordable housing completions have contributed significantly to the uplift in the supply of rural affordable housing, with between 38% and 92% of supply coming from Section 106 affordable housing in any given year (see Chart 1). Proposed changes to national planning policy in respect of replacing Section 106 affordable housing requirements with an Infrastructure Levy could have an impact on supply in the future. 

· Forecast planning consents for 2022/23 are encouraging with 372 rural affordable housing planning consents forecast for North Yorkshire (excluding Harrogate) and East Riding (Table 3). 
· Rural Exception Site (RES) pipeline is healthy into 2023/24 and 2024/25 (Table 4). 
· The implication of a lower number of completions in 2022/23 will be a higher price per unit recharge figure for Registered Provider partners in 2023/24.       

Cllr Foster asked whether the RHE programme would continue into the new unitary council? Justin advised that it would, all RHEs would TUPE over to the new authority on 1st April 2023. After this date it will be a policy decision for the new council whether it continues to support the RHE Programme. Cllr Goodrick advocated for the continuation of the programme as it helps to sustain local communities, providing homes that enable families to stay living in rural areas, meaning schools can remain open and local services are supported. 
 Action: All to note RHE completions and forecasts.  

5. Item 5 – Housing Strategy Review 2021-2023
Sharon updated Board that the Strategy document has been produced, following Board’s approval in December 2021. The Strategy Review is now available online at the Partnership website: http://nycyerhousing.co.uk/data/documents/YNYER-Housing-Strategy-Review-2021-to-2023.pdf
Action: All to note.  

6. Items 6 – Refugee and Afghan Resettlement Programme
Colin advised that all councils are continuing to fulfil their obligations under the Syrian refugee resettlement scheme, whilst work is on-going in terms of processing the allocation of Afghan refugees. Under the Homes for Ukraine scheme 582 Ukrainian guests have arrived in North Yorkshire and been matched with hosts; access to education has been sourced for c.200 children. There are 1,100 visa applications linked to a North Yorkshire destination. If community sponsorship fails Housing Options Teams step in to mediate. If the situation is beyond mediation, an alternative sponsor is sought within the same District/Borough. Sudden breakdown of accommodation may mean a stay in temporary accommodation until a new sponsor can be found. 

Andrew advised that there are still a high number of Afghan refugees housed by the Home Office in hotels in Selby and Scarborough. Colleagues in Scarborough are working with the Refugee Council to encourage refugees to accept housing offers made to them; if two offers of accommodation are refused the Home Office is looking to cease support, which could lead to households applying to the Council as homeless. 

Cllr Craghill asked whether links were made between CYC and NY councils; other than at CHOG and County Homelessness Group there are no specific links around working with refugees. Colin undertook to explore opportunities for reciprocal arrangements between CYC and NY in areas close to NY and CYC boundaries. Justin suggested following up with Lancashire and Tees Valley in a similar vein. Colin advised that they key priority was to manage expectations around access to permanent accommodation. The use of second homes to house refugees was raised; Colin to follow up whether the Foundry system can provide details as to the tenure of the sponsor home.  

 Action: Colin to investigate data on Foundry system in respect of tenure; review possible reciprocal arrangements with neighbouring authorities where this may be appropriate. 
7. Item 7 – Community Led housing Update  

Colin commended the quarterly update report to the Board; the report was noted by the Board. 
8. Item 8 – Homes England update 
Tamsin advised that the Levelling Up White Paper is influencing the direction of travel of Homes England (HE), with a focus on housing regeneration as well as housing supply. The Levelling Up Home Building Fund has been launched to support SMEs with development finance. Work is underway on a revised Strategic Plan for HE that will be published towards the end of the summer. The Plan will include design and sustainability. The Local Government Capacity Centre Summer School is running again this summer and is open to all including local authority officers and Registered Provider colleagues.   
Action: All to note.  

9. Item 9 – Registered Provider (RP) Update 

Gail highlighted the cost pressures that RPs are currently experiencing, which is particularly acute in the more rural areas. Delays with planning were highlighted as being problematic. The completion of a rural scheme at West Witton was highlighted as a particular achievement, having been developed to a high level of energy efficiency. Broadacres are undertaking a deep retrofit pilot of four properties, which is being assessed by Leeds Carnegie; this is costing £100,000 to complete but will provide valuable insights to inform future retrofit programmes (findings will be shared). Rural Housing Week is taking place between 4th and 8th of July and there are a lot of events planned to celebrate rural housing across the patch.

There was a discussion about the downward pressure on RP business plans from a range of factors, including fire safety works; EPC C compliance targets (2030), and carbon zero by 2050; spiralling development costs (lack of certainty about build costs); rent increases for 2023/24 (formula is CPI plus 1%, which could be as high as 11% come September, this, combined with cost of living increases will place significant financial burden on tenants).  
Cllr Craghill advised that CYC’s passive house programme is progressing; the hope is that market sales of these homes will aid financing for the scheme.   

10. Housing Strategy Manager (HSM) Post 

Colin’s report outlined proposals to extend arrangements regarding the HSM post up to 1st April 2023, increasing to five days per week to accommodate workload. The work required of the role has evolved significantly over the past year, particularly in respect of devolution and the new housing strategy. The Housing Partnership budget has capacity to cover this increased cost and the Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) has confirmed the extension of their existing arrangements. Board approved the extension of the merger of the posts and that the role be full time until 1 April 2023. 

Action: HSM post-merger to be extended and hours increased.  

11. Devolution Update

Sharon advised that negotiations are underway with Government on the proposed devolution deal for York and North Yorkshire (Y&NY), which includes housing asks. The proposed deal negotiations are confidential, but it is hoped that an announcement will be made in late July subject to a deal being agreed. If a proposed deal is agreed and approved by members, a public consultation will follow in the autumn. If a decision is taken to go ahead with devolution a Combined Authority would be established in April 2024 with any Mayoral elections taking place in May 2024. 

Action: All to note.  

12. Asylum Dispersal Letter 

Colin advised Board of the Ministerial announcement on the consultation to improve arrangements for asylum dispersal (letter circulated with the agenda). The asylum dispersal scheme is now a mandatory scheme with each local authority being given an allocated number of asylum seekers based upon one asylum seeker per 100 head of population. North Yorkshire is not yet at this level in terms of asylum seekers accommodated within the county. Mears is the local contractor and is seeking to source additional accommodation across the county to house asylum seekers. Andrew reported that Mears have been seeking to secure accommodation in Scarborough for asylum seekers.   
Action: All to note.  

13. Item 11 – AOB  
None  
14. Item 12 - Dates of future meetings 
Monday 19th Sept: 1pm zoom

Monday 19th Dec: 1pm zoom

� Since 2021/22 Harrogate BC has not been part of the RHE programme so outputs since this time exclude rural completions in Harrogate Borough. East Riding joined the RHE programme in 2015. 
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